MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

11th MARCH, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McDonald, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

Apologies were received from Councillors D. Blake and G. Murray.

1. (a) To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 11 February, 2013.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor Danny Brady

 
        Seconded by Councillor A. Boylan

      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 11 February 2013 be hereby approved.

2. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted
3. To approve Cavan Sports Partnership Strategic Plan 2013-2015.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Argue

  Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley

      
       And


Resolved:

“that Cavan Sports Partnership Strategic Plan 2013-2015 be hereby approved
Ms. Blaithin O’Reilly, A/Sports Co-ordinator stated that during the process of developing the plan, Cavan Sports Partnership consulted widely with sporting organisations within the County.  She stated that their expertise, knowledge and commitment to sport and physical activity in the County have played a major role in guiding Cavan Sports Partnership Committee in their current and future work.  She stated that the plan commits Cavan Sports Partnership to a process of continuing to be dedicated to its central theme of increasing sport participation in the county, in particular with those people who need it most, while moving into a more co-ordinated and leadership role which will allow support and development of opportunities for more people engaging in sport.  Ms. O’Reilly acknowledged the key role that stakeholders and local agencies play in the work and development of sports partnership.
4. To approve Arts Awards recommendations
It was:

Proposed by Councillor M. Maguire Lynch


Seconded by Councillor N. Smyth

     And


Resolved:
“that payment of Arts Grants in accordance with following list, as circulated, be hereby approved”.
	Name of Organisation or Group
	Amount

	Heather Brett
	€600

	Windows Publication
	€400

	Alexev Ivanov
	€250

	Shercock Drama Festival
	€300

	On the Spot Theatre Company
	€400

	Irish Wheelchair Association
	€400

	Blue Valentines
	€700

	The Hacklers Drama Group
	€600

	Cavan Camera Club
	€200

	Cathal Bui Festival Committee
	€250

	Killeshandra Youth Drama
	€500

	Paul Flynn
	€700

	Kilnaleck Youth Drama Society
	€500

	John McManus
	€600

	Ag Seinm Traditional Arts Group
	€600

	The Cavan Singers
	€200

	Orlagh M. Murphy
	€600

	Jackie O’Neill
	€600

	Scoil Mhuire Parents Association
	€300

	Young Arts Cavan
	€400

	Mary Farrelly
	€600

	Rianta Group of Exhibiting Artists
	€400

	Ruth McDonnell
	€600

	Sean Smith
	€600

	Cresendo Theatre
	€500

	Comhaltas Ceolteoiri Eireann an Chabhan
	€300

	Kingscourt Youth Drama Group
	€500

	Butterflies Special Abilities
	€400


5. To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 – 2008 (Article 81) in respect of the erection of a demountable entrance and boundary fence together with connection to water and sewerage mains at St. Killian’s, Mullagh.

It was:

Proposed by Councillor P. O’Reilly
        
Seconded by Councillor P. Smith


   And


          Resolved:

“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001 – 2008 (Article 81) in respect of the erection of a demountable entrance and boundary fence together with connection to water and sewerage mains at St. Killian’s, Mullagh, be hereby approved.”
6. To note that under Section 20 & 21 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009 (No. 22 of 2009) and in accordance with the Social Housing Assessments (Summary) Regulations 2013 (S.I. No. 26 of 2013) and the Social Housing Assessment Regulations 2011 (as amended), Cavan County Council will be carrying out a Social Housing Assessment which is to be completed on or before 30 April, 2013.
Noted.
7.
To note Community Involvement Scheme.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services circulated information on the Community Involvement Scheme.  Mr. McLoughlin informed the meeting that Local Authorities may no longer set aside a percentage of their restoration programme towards the Community Involvement Scheme, instead this year the Department is launching a Pilot Community Involvement Scheme for which local authorities may apply for funding.  He stated that a sum of €5 million had been set aside nationally by the Government for the new scheme.
He stated that this funding will be for work on smaller roads based on community contributions ranging from 20% to 50%.  He stated that Cavan County Council will assess the condition of local roads for which they intend to apply for funds.    The Council will then estimate the overall cost of the scheme and the community contribution may in each case be in money or in kind or both.    The Council will prioritise the roads which would be eligible under the Community Involvement Scheme and apply to the Department for funding.  He stated that the Council must be satisfied that road works carried out by the Community are carried out in a satisfactory manner before accepting responsibility.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that while the option is there for communities to assist in terms of labour and other services, the Council would prefer straight monetary contributions given the health and safety issues that could arise.  He informed the meeting that the Council is holding two public consultation evenings, one in Belturbet and one in Ballyjamesduff in relation to the scheme and if there was considerable interest among the public then Cavan County Council would respond by preparing a scheme. 
Mr. McLoughlin stated that since the last meeting he had received a circular from the Department confirming that from next year the Local Authority will only have money available for the upkeep and maintenance of its road network.  He stated that the €850,000 received for improvement works at R196 Ballyjamesduff to N3, R199 Crossdoney to Killeshandra and R207 Dowra to N16 and the €400,000 allocated to progress the preliminary design of the Cavan to Dundalk Road as part of the National Spatial Strategy will remain in place for this year but there will be no such funding available next year.  He stated that there will be no further money made available to the Council under Specific Road Improvement and instead this money will transfer into general maintenance. He stated that the Council was also informed that it could at its discretion transfer up to 30% of it road restoration grant and reallocate it for surface dressing and repair.  He stated that Cavan County Council had already adopted its Roadworks Programme for 2013 and no changes would be made this year.  He stated that Cavan County Council had received an additional €86,000 in funding for drainage works.
Councillor S. Smith stated that he could see a lot of danger in moving away from the traditional situation where the Local Authority has responsibility for looking after roads. Councillor S. Smith proposed that the Council write to the Department for Transport to express the concerned views of the Council.  This was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley.  Councillor Smith proposed that a letter be sent to the Department of Transport opposing the termination of the Specific Improvement Grant and Strategic Grant Programmes.
Councillor A. Boylan stated that the carrying out of the works should be left to Cavan County Council.

Councillor D. Brady stated that while the scheme is worthwhile he felt that due to health and safety issues local communities would not be able to carry out works on minor roads under this scheme. 

Councillor C. Boylan stated that a local contribution of up to 50% was excessive.

Councillor S. McKiernan acknowledged the flexibility in terms of the road budget.  He stated that we should suspend some safety issues for a few years and use the money to maintain and upkeep the roads network.  
Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that she had received a letter from the Minster for Transport in March 2012 stating that there was a commitment to progress the R199 project. 

8.
To approve attendance of members at the following:

· Public Affairs Ireland “A New Future for Local Government in Ireland” Conference to be held in the Westin Hotel, Dublin on 13 March, 2013

Councillor J.P. Feeley
· Alcohol Forum “The Power of Local Community in Reducing Harmful Drinking” Conference to be held in the National Convention Centre, Dublin on 20 March

No nominees
· LAMA Spring Seminar 2013 to be held in Ashdown Park Hotel, Gorey, Co. Wexford on 5 & 6 April.

Councillors S. McKiernan, V. Smith, P. McVitty, D. Boylan, M. Maguire Lynch, A. Boylan, A. Boyle, M. Argue, P. O’Reilly, J.P. Feeley, Danny Brady, N. Smyth, S.P. O’Reilly and P. Walsh.
     9.(a)  To note reply from HSE regarding Killeshandra Health Care Centre.

Noted.  Councillor M. Maguire Lynch welcomed the reply and stated that she hoped the        G.P.’s would soon come to an agreement with the HSE on the issue.  Councillor S. Smith proposed that the Council write again to the HSE stating that a Health Centre is needed in Killeshandra immediately.  
  (b)  To note reply from Archbishop Charles J. Brown, Apostolic Nuncio


    Noted.
Councillor J.P. Feeley asked if the Development Contribution Scheme had been reviewed.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the members that the draft development contribution scheme had been approved by the Strategic Policy Committee. He stated that the next step will be opening it for public submissions for a period of six weeks.  It will then be brought before the members and hopefully a scheme will be in place in approximately ten weeks.

Councillor J. P. Feeley asked if the Council had received a reply from Retail Ireland with regard to making a presentation to the Council on Tackling the Black Market.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services informed the meeting that no reply had been received to date.

Votes of Sympathy:

Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· Councillor G. Murray on the death of his uncle Mr. Jim Galligan, Drung.

· The McNally Family, Cootehill on the death of Mrs. Bridie McNally who was a former member of Cootehill Town Council.

A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.
Votes of Congratulations
Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Crosserlough Set Dancers on winning the All Ireland Junior Scór Set Dancing Competition.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM FEBRUARY MEETING

1.
Following the ruling by the European Court of Justice to impose a fine of €2 million, plus daily penalties of €12,000.00, that we request the Minister for Environment Mr. Phil Hogan to put in place an Exemption Order for all of Co. Cavan in relation to any costs involved.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that the State was ordered to pay €2 million and a further €12,000 per day by the European Court of Justice after the European Commission argued that Ireland’s septic tanks may be causing harm to the environment and putting human health at risk by polluting surface waters, groundwater and drinking water sources.  He proposed that Cavan County Council write to the Minister for Environment to put in place an exemption order for all of County Cavan in relation to any costs involved given that Cavan County Council had introduced its own Waste Water Treatment by-laws back in 2004.  

Councillor S. McKiernan complimented the move made by Cavan County Council to introduce these by-laws, the first in the Country to do so.  He stated that if other Councils had shown such leadership then we would not be in this situation.  He stated that County Cavan should receive some acknowledgement and be exempted from the payment of this fine.  He seconded Councillor C. Boylan’s proposal.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – MARCH 2013

2.
CAP Budget/Distribution
Councillor S. Smith stated that the Common Agricultural Policy (CAP) budget is to decrease significantly and recent reports about CAP reform is causing concern to farmers.  He stated that farmers directly involved in production need to be supported.  He stated that CAP is about food production not landowners.  He stated that in the wake of the current debates over the Single Farm Payment emphasis should be on productivity. Councillor A. Boylan stated that there is need to protect the family farm and continue to support productive agriculture.  He stated that at a Border Regional Authority meeting it was agreed to support Minister Coveney’s proposal and that Cavan County Council should also be supportive of the Minister’s proposal 
Councillor D. Boylan stated that a balance must be struck to ensure that ordinary farmers can survive and make their business viable.
Councillor Winston Bennett stated that the single farm payment should be paid to productive farmers.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that 65,000 farmers in Ireland will gain an average increase of 29% and 9,000 farmers will remain unaffected.  He also stated that the Minister is proposing a 2% top up for young farmers.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it was very important that payment was directed towards those in agricultural production.  He stated that a proper stocking density should be put in place reflective of the amount of land a farmer owns.  
4.
Disease Eradication Compensation.


Councillor S. Smith stated that Bovine Viral Diarrhoea (BVD) is a highly contagious viral disease in cattle.  He stated that the eradication of BVD disease will be beneficial to farmers.  He stated that achieving the objectives of the BVD programme is dependent on best practice advice being followed and supports and incentives for farmers.  He stated that unfortunately there are substantial costs and losses involved for farmers who have had to put down calves and presently there is no compensation.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture asking him to put in place a meaningful scheme of compensation for farmers whose herds have been affected with BVD.


Councillor J.P. Feeley seconded Councillor Smith’s proposal.  He stated that a fair and reasonable compensation programme should be attached to this scheme.

Councillor W. Bennett stated that in the context of the investment being made by farmers, the cost of the proposed supports and incentives would be minimal and farmers should be supported by the government in achieving its purpose.

5.
To request Cavan County Council to engage in an independent arbitration and investigation into the construction of a communications mast at Mullagh Garda Station.

8.
Proximity of communications mast at Mullagh Garda Station to local dwellings.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that there is ongoing concern among people living in the vicinity of the mast as to whether the mast in its current state of structure needed planning permission.  He stated that the mast which is an obtrusive structure is over 15 metres high and is just 2.5 metres from the boundary wall of a dwelling.  He stated that since the mast was originally put there it has now increased three times its size.  He asked that Cavan County Council commission an independent report to establish the validity of planning permission attached to this 15 metre high monopole communications structure at Mullagh Garda Station.

Councillor P. Smith stated that such communication masts should not be erected in towns. He suggested placing them in forests.


Councillor P. O’Reilly suggested that maybe a more suitable location could be found for the mast.

Councillor G. Brady asked that the Council clarify the difference between a communications antenna and a platform.

Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that there was an issue as to whether or not the mast had been erected pre or post 1993 which would affect planning permission being granted.  He stated that the Council would ask for an independent report to be drawn up, the findings of which would be made known to members once completed.
6.
To request a review of the winter gritting network.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly complimented Cavan County Council on their winter gritting programme.  He asked if there was any mechanism in place where an area could be included in the gritting network progamme during the year.  He stated that presently the road of the M3 leading to Carrickabruise National School and the road from Roebuck in Mountnugent to the Meath Border needs gritting due to the large volume of traffic using the roads.  He asked that the Council consider adding these roads to the scheme.


Councillor P. Smith asked that if the roads are dry before a spell of frost is there any need for them to be gritted.  


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Service stated that the gritting programme currently in place was agreed by the elected members.  He stated that this scheme will be reviewed in September/October.  Mr. McLoughlin stated that best value is got out of salt when you spread it prior to freezing conditions.  He stated that the decision to salt the roads is made in the interest of public safety.  
7.
The need for traffic calming measures at St. Killian’s N.S. Mullagh.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that there is a need for traffic calming measures at St. Killian’s N.S. Mullagh due to the large volume of traffic on this Regional route.  He asked that the Council install rumble strips on the road and also that clearer signage be erected further back from the school informing people that there is a school ahead.

Councillor P. O’Reilly agreed that rumble strips should be installed at the school.


Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that they had submitted a letter to the Department seeking funding and were waiting on a reply.  He stated that he would keep the matter under review as the Council is currently in the process of putting a priority list in place in relation to schools.

9.
That Cavan County Council call on the HSE and the Minister for Health to introduce a meaningful recruitment campaign for student nurses.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that he had received representations from student nurses in relation to the new memorandum published in December whereby the Government is seeking to recruit one thousand graduate nurses to work for a salary of €22,000 per year.  He stated that the scheme undermined new graduates and the nursing/midwifery profession.  He stated that the proposed reduction in pay for new graduates will lead to low morale and increased emigration.  He stated that the Government is spending over €80million per annum on agency staff and felt if the HSE were to replace agency nursing hours with direct employment money could be saved.  He stated that only eighty graduate nurses accepted the new scheme and the Government have now opened the scheme to graduates from 2010, 2011 and 2012.   He proposed that the Council write to the HSE and the Minister for Health to put in place a meaningful recruitment campaign for student nurses that will keep nursing services within the Country. 

Councillor S. McKiernan on the other hand stated that graduate nurses would receive valuable work experience and be paid over a period of two years at a time when we have quite a number of people claiming social welfare.   He stated that young nurses could go to Australia and earn more money but the cost of living would be far more expensive.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that €22,000 is very little for nurses to take home over a period of a year when they are expected to work long hours.  He stated that the Government is belittling the nursing profession.  He seconded Councillor Feeley’s proposal.

Councillor G. Brady stated that after spending four years studying for a nursing degree €22,000 is very demoralising.


Councillor Paddy O’Reilly informed the meeting that a Chairman’s Reception for the Cavan/Monaghan Emerging Soccer Team and the Cavan Ladies U-16 Football Team would take place in the Council Chamber at 5.30pm and he asked members to attend. 

Item 3 was deferred.


Meeting concluded at 4.30p.m.
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